NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

NEWPORT, RI
JULY 17, 2011
MINUTES

The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Executive Committee met at the Marriott Newport in Newport, Rhode Island, on Sunday, July 17, at 9:30 a.m. 
Rep. George Keiser of North Dakota, NCOIL President, presided.
Other members of the Committee present were:

Rep. Rich Golick, GA


Sen. Neil Breslin, NY
Sen. Travis Holdman, IN 

Assem. Nancy Calhoun, NY
Sen. Vi Simpson, IN


Sen. Jake Corman, PA
Rep. Barb Byrum, MI


Sen. David Bates, RI
Sen. Joe Hune, MI


Rep. Brian Kennedy, RI
Rep. Don Flanders, NH

Rep. Charles Curtiss, TN
Sen. Carroll Leavell, NM

Rep. Kathleen Keenan, VT

Assem. William Barclay, NY


Other legislators present were:


Rep. Ron Crimm, KY

Sen. Jim Marleau, MI

Rep. Marguerite Quinn, PA

Sen. Maralyn Chase, WA

Also in attendance were:


Susan Nolan, NCOIL Executive Director


Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director


Michael Humphreys, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Relations

Jordan Estey, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education
MINUTES

Upon a motion made and seconded, the Committee unanimously approved the minutes of its March 6, 2011, meeting in Washington, DC. 
MEMORIAM TO REP. FRANK WALD

After a personal tribute to Past President Rep. Frank Wald (ND) delivered by Rep. Keiser, the Committee observed a moment of silence in acknowledgement of Rep. Wald’s passing.  The Committee then unanimously adopted a Resolution in Honor of NCOIL Past President Frank Wald to recognize his significant personal and professional contributions to NCOIL.  
MEETING REPORT
Ms. Nolan reported Summer Meeting participation at 323.  She said that 68 legislators were in attendance, including 13 newcomers.

FINANCIALS

Ms. Nolan reported on the audited 2010 year-end and unaudited 2011 spring financials for NCOIL and the Insurance Legislators Foundation (ILF).  She said that:

· NCOIL had received $770,355 in support and revenue; incurred $746,578 in total expenses; experienced a $23,777 change in net assets; and had $276,167 in net year-end assets
· the ILF had received $115, 500 in unrestricted support and revenue; incurred $89,232 in total expenses; and had a $26,268 change in net assets
Upon a motion made and seconded, the Committee unanimously approved Ms. Nolan’s report.
NEW COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Upon a motion made and seconded, the Committee voted unanimously to accept Rep. Matt Lehman (IN) and Rep. Marguerite Quinn (PA) as members of the Executive Committee.
NON-CONTROVERSIAL CALENDAR

Ms. Thorson said the non-controversial calendar included the following:
Articles of Organization & Bylaws Revision Committee

· a bylaws amendment regarding when a contributing-member legislator can vote on a committee that he or she has joined

· a bylaws amendment requiring contributing-state insurance committee chairs to attend a meeting in order to be recognized

· a bylaws amendment to recognize the International Insurance Issues Committee
Workers’ Compensation Insurance Committee

· Model State Structured Settlement Protection Act (reapproved NCOIL support)

· Model Agreement Between Jurisdictions to Govern Coordination of Claims and Coverage (reapproved NCOIL support)

The Committee adopted the non-controversial calendar via unanimous voice vote.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Financial Services & Investment Products
Sen. Leavell, acting chair of the Committee, said that the Committee had:

· further discussed Dodd-Frank Act impacts

· received an update on regulatory issues related to social media

· received a report on Washington State insurer investment regulation from Sen. Chase and discussed related NAIC model acts
· examined federal pension reform legislation
Health, Long-Term Care & Health Retirement Issues 
Rep. Byrum, chair of the Committee, reported that the Committee had:

· adopted—by a 17 to 4 vote—a proposed Resolution in Support of H.R. 1206, The Access to Professional Health Insurance Advisors Act
· received a report on the CLASS long-term care insurance plan and determined to send a letter to the Dept. of U.S. Health & Human Services regarding Committee concerns

· received a report from Rep. Curtiss on discontinued health insurance plans or “closed books of business,” and determined to request interested-party comments on concerns over membership and subsequent pricing 
· deferred a proposed Healthcare Sharing Ministries Freedom to Share Model Act to allow for participation by both co-sponsors
Because the proposed resolution did not pass unanimously, Rep. Byrum said a separate Executive Committee vote was required. She also said that—because the resolution was submitted after the 30-day deadline for the Summer Meeting—it would require a two-thirds vote for approval.  Upon a motion made and seconded, the Committee voted unanimously to waive the 30-day deadline and to adopt the resolution.

International Insurance Issues   
Sen. Holdman, chair of the Committee, reported that that the Committee had:

· received a report from the U.S. Trade Representative (USTR) regarding free-trade agreements

· deferred a proposed Resolution Opposing U.S. Trade Policy Infringement on State Preferred Drug Lists to allow for further debate
Life Insurance & Financial Planning 

Mr. Estey, in absence of the Committee chair, reported that the Committee had:

· voted to explore amendments to an NCOIL Beneficiaries’ Bill of Rights via conference call that would promote transparency and accountability in how life insurers attempt to find beneficiaries and pay unclaimed death benefits
· discussed life settlements convertible term insurance policies

· received an update on life insurance guaranty fund levels

Property-Casualty Insurance 
Ms. Thorson, in absence of the Committee chair, reported that the Committee had:
· deferred consideration of a proposed Certificates of Insurance Model Act and determined to meet by conference call prior to the NCOIL Annual Meeting to consider submitted amendments
· received a presentation on flood insurance reform legislation and discussed the importance of actuarially sound rates

· discussed federal risk retention group activity

· deferred, due to time constraints, the Committee’s bylaws-required review of cat fund, claims database, and flex-rating models

State-Federal Relations 
Mr. Humphreys, in absence of the Committee chair, reported that the Committee had:

· examined federal NARAB II legislation

· discussed surplus lines insurance activity and the Surplus Lines Insurance Multi-State Compliance Compact (SLIMPACT)

· received an update on IIPRC activity

NCOIL-NAIC Dialogue
Rep. Keenan, chair of the Committee, reported that the Committee had:
· discussed the market conduct examination system and the need for greater efficiencies  

· discussed unclaimed death benefits/life insurer practices 

· discussed federal medical loss ratio requirements and their impact on agent commissions and market competition

· discussed NCOIL and NAIC surplus lines insurance reform efforts

· discussed Federal Insurance Office (FIO) activities and responsibilities

Workers’ Compensation Insurance 
Mr. Estey, in absence of the Committee chair, reported that the Committee had:
· unanimously reapproved NCOIL support for a Model State Structured Settlement Protection Act (non-controversial calendar)

· unanimously reapproved NCOIL support for a Model Agreement Between Jurisdictions to Govern Coordination of Claims and Coverage (non-controversial calendar)
· discussed a need for confidentiality in proof-of-coverage information
· discussed issues regarding cross-border rules for workers

The Executive Committee then unanimously accepted all Committee reports.

SPECIAL MEETINGS

Healthcare Exchange Symposium
Rep. Keiser said a two-part July 14 symposium focused on a significant challenge for states—the implementation of healthcare exchanges under the new Affordable Care Act (ACA).  He said the first session, entitled Against the Clock:  How are States Planning Their Health Exchanges?, looked at state and federal implementation activity while a second focused on state efforts to use information technology to build and operate exchanges.  He thanked staff for their efforts to secure panelists who were on the “cutting edge” and felt that participation by Joel Ario of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) was particularly helpful and timely for states.  He said that NCOIL should continue to stay engaged with interested parties on healthcare exchange implementation and continue to share information between the states.
Financial Services Regulatory Reform

Sen. Simpson, moderator of a July 14 roundtable entitled Implementing Dodd-Frank:  Systemic Risk, Transparency, and the State-Federal Dynamic, said that legislators and expert representatives of consumers and the banking and insurance industries zeroed in on impacts of the Dodd-Frank Act.  She said that the session focused on how regulation of systemically significant financial firms, including a new Federal Insurance Office and Financial Stability Oversight Council (FSOC), could impact states.  
Inaugural Surplus Lines Insurance Compact Meeting
Rep. Keiser said that, in conjunction with the Summer Meeting, legislative sponsors of the Surplus Lines Insurance Multi-State Compliance Compact (SLIMPACT) met for over three hours on July 15 with Compact designees for an inaugural face-to-face session.  He said that sponsors and designees—who were from Alabama, Kansas, Kentucky, Indiana, New Mexico, North Dakota, Tennessee, Rhode Island, and Vermont—unofficially approved bylaws and rulemaking rules, examined controversial tax allocation proposals, and discussed startup responsibilities. 
State Leader Summit 
Rep. Keiser said that NCOIL legislators and representatives of various state organizations had attended a July 15 State Leaders Summit where, he said, participants discussed financial services regulation.  He highlighted the Summit discussion of FSOC and said he had challenged participants to look for additional ways that states could ensure proper regulation of systemically risky financial firms. 
Keynote Luncheon
Rep. Kennedy said that U.S. Senator Jack Reed (RI), the first sitting U.S. Senator to address NCOIL, had spoken of pending debt ceiling negotiations and financial services regulatory reform, among other things, during his well-attended keynote luncheon address.
OTHER MEETINGS
Business Planning

Rep. Kennedy, chair of the Committee, reported that the Committee had:

· discussed potential future sites for 2014
· discussed contract efforts regarding the 2012 Spring Meeting in Biloxi, Mississippi

· discussed offering continuing legal education credits

Rep. Keiser asked that the Committee consider draft contract language that NCOIL would submit to the Biloxi Beau Rivage Resort and Casino regarding cancellation for the upcoming meeting.  Ms. Nolan said that the hotel’s language would penalize NCOIL for cancelling, but allow the hotel leeway to cancel without providing ample recourse.  After a motion to approve the draft language was made and seconded, and following further discussion, Rep. Keiser clarified that the motion would provide that NCOIL staff review any substantive counteroffers with NCOIL Officers.  The Committee then, after making technical changes to the draft, unanimously voted to submit the proposed language to the Beau Rivage.  
Articles of Organization & Bylaws Revisions 

Rep. Crimm, co-chair of the Committee, reported that the Committee had:

· unanimously approved revisions to the bylaws relating to Committee membership, among other things (non-controversial calendar)
Membership

Rep. Curtiss, chair of the Committee, reported that the Committee had:

· discussed ongoing initiatives to increase NCOIL membership 

Upon a motion made and seconded, the Executive Committee unanimously approved the reports.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no other business, the Committee adjourned at 10:30 a.m.
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